
Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting

Tuesday, February 3, 2015

Blanchard Room

Yolo County Library Davis Branch in North Davis, CA

Meeting called to order at 7:04 PM by President Stephen Souza

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.  Carl made the motion to approve the agenda.  It was seconded by Will Arnold.  The agenda was 

The minutes were from the January 2015 meeting were asked about by the board.  They had been e-mailed through a link to the file on the web.  The minutes were also presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.   The minutes were also approved with no objections.

Quorum is 8 members 

Members Present: 11 members present

President Stephen Souza

Vice President Rick Gonzales 

Treasurer Ameer Alsawaf

Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata

Corresponding Secretary & Publicity Tim Fenton

Membership Chair & Newsletter Editor Carl Schmid

Past Presidents Bob Bockwinkel with Arun Sen absent

Board Members: Mike Syvanen, Shannon McCall, Will Arnold

Ex-Officio:  Bob Schelen

Two members of the public were present, Angel Melchor and Chris Allen. 

Board Members absent: Arun Sen,  Elly Fairclough, Jonathan Howard, and Betty Weir

Ex-Officio members absent:  Bill Julian, Bill Ritter, Jim Provenza

A quorum is 8 board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting.

REPORTS

YCDCC

Bob Schelen was not present at the beginning of the meeting, so a report was made about the caucus.  I was announced that only two of the members elected to attend the state convention were from the Davis caucus location.  One of them was Jim Provenza.  The other was Marlene Bell, who asked for people to bullet vote for her and that was enough to get her elected as a delegate.  The caucus was held in two locations, one is Davis and the other in Napa and both were linked via conference call.  All of the other delegates elected were from Napa.

At the YCDCC meeting, Bob Schelen was re-elected chair of the board.   Marlene Bell was elected vice chair.  Chris Allen is the executive director.  Other board members were elected, but not members of the Davis Democratic Club or present at this meeting.  If anyone has questions, they should contact one of the YCDCC members, which include and not limited to Carl Schmid, Arun Sen, Bob Bockwinkel, and Tim Fenton.

Bob Schelen arrived and continued the report:  Davis is the only Yolo County club that has sent in its charter information and dues to the YCDCC.  Bob talked further about the caucus and reported that Jim Provenza and Marlene Bell were the only two from the Davis caucus to be elected as an AD delegate.  Bob thanked Stephen Souza and Shannon McCall for volunteering to count ballots for the Davis caucus and to help with the registration process at the door.

Bob Schelen reported that the YCDCC plans to have another internship program with John Garamendi’s office.   It also plans to concentrate on 3 areas:  fundraising, voter contact and research to effectively plan a way to increase voter participation.  It seems that precinct walking and phone were the most effective ways to get out the vote, but we need to see if it worked in 2014 and we need to apply what we learn to increase voter turnout in 2016.  

TREASURER REPORT

Treasurer Ameer Alsawef presented his report to the board with a summary excel file contain summarized financial information for Dec/Jan and Year-to-Date.

 ------------ From the e-mail

Attached is excel file contain summarized financial information for November, December and entire Year 2014 (Cash Flows-CF), (Balance Sheet-BS) & Profit & Loss (P&L)- C Cash basis, Checks issued & Deposits made. The checking accounts were reconciled (statements received and matched with books-see attached) to December 31, 2014. We still need to issue replacement check to the outstanding check #3258 amount of $151 dated 3/14/13 issued to YCDCC (Re-Catering + memb) after putting stop payment on it with US Bank.  

Here is summary of the activities for November & December:

1. Fund collected                   $ 2,113.26 ($1,083 deposited plus $55.26 Expenses paid (Donated) by Richard Yamagata) 

2. Expense incurred             $ 3,146.33 ($3,090.30 Checks issued) 

3. Net Collected over Incurred  was negative by $1,033.07 

3. Contribution paid            $1,500.00 (included in expense above) 

5. Bank Accounts Beg Bal       $ 5,100.82 End of September

6. Bank Accounts Ending Bal $ 4,068.58 Books balance on 12/31/14 (includes $975 Deposited in Jan 15). 

7. Bills to pay ($0.0 )

Ameer asked if there were any questions.   Ameer then volunteered that the club cash position is much better than this same period in time from last year.  The largest expense is the bill from our accountant, Greg Sanborn.  He charged us, finally, for filing club financial reports with the FPPC and FEC for 2013 and 2014.  The total bill was over $4000.   The cost per filing is about $180 per filing.  

Bob Bockwinkel inquired if we could ask Greg Sanborn to bill us more frequently or if we could just send him checks, so as to blunt the financial blow and to insure no surprises that impact the treasury. 

Bob Bockwinkel reported that as far as he knew, we had 40 checks come in for membership renewals:  13 at $100, 3 at $200, 1 at $250, 18 at $50 and 7 at $15.  

Bob stated that the reason people join the club is because of its professional newsletter.  Davis is an informed community and people appreciate what we are doing and how we are doing it with the limited resources at our disposal.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS

High School Dems – Shannon is still in the process of contacting the proper people.  Bob Schelen is helping with that

College Campus Dems – Angel Melchor attended one of their recent meetings.  The meetings are at 212 Wellman on campus, starting at 7PM on Wednesday evenings.   Angel stated that they are a completely new bunch over there and are primarily freshmen.  They are having their annual Indigo Awards and they plan to ask the DDC for donations.  The board wanted Angel to take back to the Campus Dems the statement that we need to see them at our meetings if they want money from the club.

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Since Bob Bockwinkel beat the membership chairs announcement about the new numbers, Carl stated that “the thunder was stolen.”  Carl Schmid reported that 55 people have renewed their memberships since the Holiday Party.  He had previously reported that 26 people/families did not renew in 2014.  Carl reported that there is a notable increase in donations above membership dues amounts this year.    He is working with Bob Bockwinkel to increase the donation levels noted in the newsletter, increasing them to $1000, $500, $250 levels from the $200, $100, $50 levels now in effect.  

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Bob Bockwinkel reported that talks with Angel Melchor have concluded about having him join the board.  Bob announced his recommendation to elect Angel to the board.  

Bob then explained all of the past volunteer work that Angel has done in the past and in the Yolo County Garamendi campaign that merit his election to the board.  He reported numbers of hours worked at the Garamendi campaign and how he has been currently working to bring the Davis Campus Dems back into DDC activities.  

Angel stated that he has run campaign for Democratic candidates.  He also works for labor candidates.   He once ran 3 campaigns during the same election cycle and his candidates won all three elections.  

MOTION/VOTE

Bob Bockwinkel’s recommendation that Angel Melchor be elected to the Davis Democratic Club board was turned into a motion by Carl Schmid and seconded by Will Arnold.  Angel was unanimously elected to the board.

NEWSLETTER

Editor Carl Schmid reported that the next newsletters were ready to be dropped off at the post office and contained an article by Shannon ands feature an invitation to the day after Valentine’s Party.  

For the next newsletter, Bob Bockwinkel suggested that Cap Thompson write an piece about the upcoming “Soups-in” fundraiser for mental heath programs in Yolo County.  Shannon stated that she plans to continue writing for the newsletter.  

Bob Bockwinkel is advocating for the club to become for active on Facebook to get the 25 year old crowd involved in the club, reaching out to people new to the community to join the club.  He stated that we have two new people, Angel and Shannon, in addition to Carl and Tim and that we do not have to discuss these activities at this meeting.    Bob insisted that more copies must be produced of the newsletter to be distributed to the public to elect Democrats to local office in Yolo County.  This will keep the public informed and keep the Democratic Party in front of the people that live in the community.

LOVE YOUR ELECTEDS

The date that was selected is Sunday, February 15, 2015.  The party will start at 6PM.  The cost is $15/person or $25/couple and $5 for students.  The party will feature just finger food or hors d'oeuvres.    We will be having champagne.   Shannon will be decorating the room.  Richard Yamagata will bring the candies for edible table decorations.  Rick Gonzales passed out the food sign-up sheet.  Arun Sen will be in charge in Rick’s absence.  

GENERAL MEETINGS

Former DDC vice president John Chendo brought his suggestions for general meeting topics and formats.  G Richard Yamagata and Bob Schelen also brought lists of program outlines that they volunteered to work on for future general meeting programs.  

What ensued was a long ponderous think tank session where each board member stated their opinions on what would bring club members and the public out to a general meeting and what we could not do, because it would become too controversial.  

President Stephen Souza tried summing up the discussion, but this triggered another round of comments and thoughts.  President Souza then stated that the chartered purpose of the club is to elect Democrats.  The board will meet again next month to plan a general meeting in April.  

NEW BUSINESS

Mike Syvanen submitted a letter asking our elected representatives in the house and senate to boycott the Netanyahu speech before both houses of congress, which would include the President of the Senate, Joe Biden.   [The speech is to take place the day of our next board meeting.]  The letter states that the DDC is supporting our President, our Secretary of State, and the current foreign policy of the Obama administration.  

There was no motion presented on this item.  It was agreed that the letter was to be edited by our corresponding secretary and voted upon by the board through e-mail.  This would have to be done in the next 10 days to be relevant to the March 3 speaking date.  The final wording of the letter would be approved by the board through an e-mail vote.  

KUDOS

None were offered.

It was announced that the February board meeting will be held in the Blanchard room.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:32PM.

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata on March 3, 2015.


